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Staff News

Dr. Samuel Van Valkenburg re-
turned from Europe before the Spring
semester. Still very much interes-
ted in the land use problem of the
Common Market, he made a flying
trip to Europe during the Spring
recess to have conferences with some
of the leaders of the program. At
present he plans to teach Summer
School courses in the geography of
Europe and Problem Areas of the
World, and drive to the West with
Mrs. Van for the A.A.G. meetings,
making a leisurely trip back east.
Among his engagements are lectures
for the State Geographical meetings
(subdivisions of the New England
Conference) at Colby College in
Maine, Salem(Massachusetts) State
Teachers College, and the State
Teachers College at New Britain
Connecticut. He is also invited
to participate in the Social Science
Institute at Michigan State Univer-
sity on August 11th.

Dr. Raymond E. Murphy serves
during the current academic semester
as visiting professor of economic
geography at the University of
California at Berkeley. While there,
he has offered courses in the geogra-
phy of primary production and in
urban geography. He has continued to
edit BCONOMIC GEOGRAPHY, working by
mail from the West Coast with Mr.
Burnham, the Cartographer, and Miss
Patricia Sinnott who is handling the
administrative details here at Clark.
The Murphys will return to the
campus in June.

Dr. Richard J. Lougee has laid
out another busy summer for himself.
After Commencement he is scheduled
to report to Washington for two
weeks of military duty, ending June
30th. EBarly in July he and his son

Gerry will head westward in the
Rambler. Dr. Lougee will first

make a study of the deposits attri-
buted to pre-Wisconsin glaciations
in Kentucky, Missouri, Kansas, and
Iowa. Then he will travel through
Yellowstone Park to the Willamette
Valley of Oregon. From there he
will proceed northward to the Puget
Sound lowland and the Frazer River
valley, examining these areas for
evidences of their glacial and post~
glacial history, as a complement to
his long-term studies of New England
and eastern Canada. Dr. Lougee will
return to Worcester early in Sept-
ember, and will direct the annual
Fall Field Camp later in the month,
based near Hopewell, New Jersey.

Dr. Henry J. Warman plans to
take his family camping after Comm-~
encement, to Nickerson State Park on
Cape Cod. He plans to teach during
the summer seasion here at Clark,
offering courses in the Primciples
of Geography and Geography in Educ-
ation. He will also lead a non-
credit seminar on the role of geo-
graphy in the social studies pro-
gram. Dr. Warman will also spend
some time this summer completing
maps and exercises for the text for
high schools which he has written
with Dr. Van, to be published by
Houghton Mifflin. As chairman of
the planning committee of the Nat-
ional Council for Geographic Educ-—
ation, he will be working toward
the Council's annual convention to
be held over Thanksgiving vacation
in New York City.

Mr. Guy H. Burnham has been busy
the current semester editing maps
for ECONOMIC GEOGRAPHY, teaching,
and supervising honors work and
thesis maps. He is preparing to



teach another summer of cartogra-
phy for undergraduate and graduate
students. Students come for this
course not only from Clark but

from several other colleges around
the country where cartography is
not offered, and the alumni of the
course doubtless long remember
those humid Worcester summers spent
in the cool Salt Mine.

Dr. Erwin Raisz, Visiting Pro-
fessor of Geography, taught a course
in map and air photo interpretation
at Clark during the Fall semester.
This semester he avoided a bad
winter in New England and has been
teaching at the University of
Florida. Dr. Raisz is also publish-
ing a new landforms map of Mexico.

OBITUARY

Dr. Charles F. Brooks, Profes-
sor Emeritus of Meteorology in
Harvard University and a former
Clark instructor, died at his home
on January 8th. Dr. Brooks recei-
ved his Ph.D. at Harvard in 1914,
taught at Radcliffe and Yale, and
was with the United States Weather
Bureau before coming to Clark in
1921 as Professor of Meteorology
and Climatology. After leaving

Missing Alumni

We appreciate the good response
to the list of names for whom we had
no correct addresses, published in
the December issue of THE MONADNOCK.
Care to try locating some more?

Simon Baker

Yu Lai Chan

Ann Flynn

Lester Estrin

Alfonso Freile

Mrs. John P. Galvin
(Ermestine Hamberg)

Margaret Joan Goodfellow

James Haratani

Althea Stautz Larzelere

Maria Stella Guimares

Yu Jung Huang

Emmanuel Maier

Bva E. Martens

Eleanor Martin

Mrs. Maude C. Martin

George R. Means

Mrs. Samuel Molinas
(Helen Prick)

Andrew Moreland

Pearl Noland

Mrs. Bric Patterson
(Ethyl Simpkins)

Kenneth Peepels

SIPLB WELCOMED AT GRADUATE SCHOOL

The Graduate School of Geogra-

Clark in 1932 he returned to Harvard phy was visited by one of its out-

becoming director of the Blue Hill
Observatory at Milton, Mass. Dr.
Brooks had written widely in the
fields of meteorology and climat-
ology. Clark students have good
cause to remember Dr. Brooks, who
was consulted frequently by graduate
students working in the field of
climate even after he was no longer
formally associated with the school.

standing alumni on March 18th when
Dr. Paul A, Siple addressed the
group on some of his experiences as
head of the American scientific
group in Antarctica for the start
of the International Geophysical
Year. Dr. Siple and his companion,
Lt. (jg) John Tuck of Aubumn, com-
mander of the military team, were
introduced to the group by Dr. Van

Valkenburg at a 7:30 A.M. breakfast
in Libbey Library, which, Dr. Van
noted, was the first such breakfast
to be held by the CUGS. Dr. Siple

then addressed the School on selected

aspects of I.G.Y. research into the
climate of Antarctica, and Lt. Tuck
spoke briefly on the problem of
locating the South Pole. While at
the school, Dr. Siple was surprised
to learn that he had been awarded
the Patrons Medal of the Royal
Geographical Society for his work in
the Antarctic.

INTRODUCING

Three new instructors have been
made welcome at the Graduate School
of Geography this year. Dr. David
Miller is head of the Environmental
Analysis Branch of the Army Quar-
termaster Research and Engineering
Center at Natick, Mass. He received
his bachelors degree and his M.A.
from U.C.L.A. and his Ph.D. degree
from the University of California at
Berkeley. Dr. Miller is widely known
for his work in snow hydrology. He
has been meeting graduate students
one afternoon a week, offering a
course on the geographical aspects
of hydrology.

Also coming one day a week from
Natick is Dr. Robert Anstey, who
received his doctorate last June from
the University of Maryland. Dr.
Anstey is conducting the seminar in
land utilization and directing
student research in that field. Last
Fall he delivered a paper on land use
in southern Japan based on some of
the research for his dissertation,
to the annual conference of the New
England-St. Lawrence Valley Geogra-
phical Association in Boston.

Professor Robert C. Estall of
the London School of Economics is
Visiting Professor of Bconomic

Geography for this semester, re-~
placing Dr. Raymond E. Murphy. He
is offering a graduate sourse in
economic geography with special
attention to industrial location
and the problems of underdeveloped
areas, and a course in the geogra-
phy of the British Isles. Mr.
Estall has been interested in the
geography of power, and an article
by him, "Some Problems of Power in
the United Kingdom", appears in the
January issue of ECONOMIC GEOGRAPHY.
He is a graduate of the London
School and has worked there with
Dr. L. Dudley Stanmp.

EDITORIAL

The Monadnock is becoming big
business. The last issue was dis-
tributed to more than 550 people -
alumni in this country and abroad,
distinguished professors of geo-
graphy in other schools, and re-
cipients from the Clark University
Library to a book seller in Scan-
dinavia whose request we had dif-
ficulty interpreting. We even sent
a copy to Antarctica, and assume it
arrived since the Post Office has
not returned it. This bigness
brings about big headaches, too.
There is the big problem of hand-
addressing mailing envelopes three
times a year, and of trying to keep
our address files up to date. There
is an even bigger problem of prin-
ting costs, which have accelerated
so wildly within the past few years
as to involve the magazine with
large potential and actual deficits.
With contributions at the Thanks-
giving vacation still somewhat less
than half the total needed to pay
for two issues of the magazine,
some hard looks were taken at
THE MONADNOCK, and out of the several
alternatives the most expedient was
selected, that of abandoning the ex-
pensive letter-press process in



favor of the economies of photo-
offset.

As of this writing, the re-
duction in costs, plus the additio-
nal contributions trickling in since
November will permit a balanced set
of books at the end of the year. We
are happy in two ways at this, one
because our New England conscience
is appeased by not living beyond
our means, and the other because
we are able to keep sending the
magazine out to all our members. We
know that our lists contain many
who are retired on small incomes,
who have been ill, who have new
expenses such as babies and who
consequently cannot contribute when
the newsletter comes around In the
Fall. We have many foreign alumni
who cannot contribute because of
currency restrictions or other
reasons, (although one enterprising
alimnus managed to persuade a Yank
to part with the dollar he was
keeping "for sentimental reasons"
in exchange for sterling!) We have
many friends and honorary members
of the group who are not solicited
for funds. Yet we do not wish to
lose track of these people or to
have them miss the news of acti-
vities here at Clark, and in con-
sequence are the more appreciative
of the alumni at the height of their
earning powers who are able to and
do contribute more than their share
of the costs to keep the publication
in wide circulation. We wish that
it were possible to send out in-
dividual acknowledgements, but
time and expense preclude other than
a mass "Thank you"”. And we urge,
on behalf of our successor that
when next Pall arrives with its
accompanying newsletter, that all
of our alumni who are in a position
to do so will centinue their fi-
nancial support of the magazine.

W.AK.

ALUMNI ACTIVITIES

Sherman R. Abrahamson (M.A.'48,
Ph.D. '49) is Consultant to the
United States Government and Pro-
fessorial Lecturer, The George
Washington University.

Harold B. Addicott (M.A. '28) is
Chairman of the Geography Depart-
ment, Minnesota State College at
Moorhead. He conducted a 5,000
mile field trip to Florida and Cuba
in summer session 1957, and plans
to conduct a similar trip in 1958.

Richard F. Albert ('55-'57) is
Instructor in Economics and Econo-
mic Geography at Bryant College,
Pawtucket, R.I. His wife, Rebecca
N. Alberg ('55-'57) is a part-time
cartographer, and has worked on
maps for Dr. Jean Gottman's Mega-
lopolis project.

Lewis M. Alexander (M.A. 148,
Ph.D. '49) is Associate Professor
of Geography, Harpur College of the
State University of New York, author
of World Political Patterns (Rand
McNally, 1957) and chapters in World
Political Geography, G.W. Pearcy ed.,
(Crowell, 1957) He was Chairman of
the New York-Ontario Division of
the A.A.G., 1956-57, and presented
a paper "Conflicting Claims to
Sovereignty Over Sea Areas" at the
Cincinnati A.A.8. meetings.

Agnes M. Allen (M.A.'34, Ph.D.
'37) is Head of the Science De-
partment at Arizona State College
at Flagstaff. She has directed a
Science Institute for High School
science and mathematics teachers in
cooperation with the National Science
Foundation. Dr. Allen was on sa-
bbatical leave in the Fall of 1957
and visited 15 countries in a four
and a half month World tour.

Paul B. Andrew (M.A.'22) lives in
Cayucos, California, and is current-
ly chairman of the County Board of
Supervisors, San Luis Obispo County.

Rollin S. Atwood (M.A.'25, Ph.D.
*28) is Director for Latin America,
International Cooperation Adminis-
tration. He is active in making more
effective the Technical Cooperation
and Bconomic Aid programs of the U.S.
in 26 Latin American countries. His
daughter Patricia (Mrs. J.W. Millard,
Jr.) is living in Schenectady, N.Y.,
and his daughter Letitia is attending
Holton Ams School, Washington, D.C.

Jolm P. Augelli (B.A, '43) is
Associate Professor of Geography,
University of Maryland, doing res-
earch for the State Department, and
this year publishing two articles
on foreign colonisation in Brazil.

Carleton P. Barnes (Ph.D. (29) is
Research Coordinator for the De-
partment of Agriculture. He is
chairman of the Comittee on a
National Atlas of the U.S. of the
National Research Council, and a
member of the Commission on Nat-
ional Atlases of the I.G.U. His
article, "Soil Management Regions",
appeared in the 1957 Yearbook of

Agriculture.

George Beishlag (M.A.'37) is Pro-
fessor of Geography, State Teachers
College, Towson, Maryland.

Nels A. Bengtson (Ph.D. '27) is
Professor of Geography and Dean
Bmeritus of the Junior Division,
University of Nebraska. He is
senior author (with William Van
Royen) of Pundamentals of Economic
Geography, now in the fourth edition,
and continues his research in
economic geography.

Mildred Berman (M.A. '50) is In-

structor in Geography, Massachusetts
State Teachers College, Salem. Miss
Berman recently travelled to Mexico
and the Greater Antilles.

Malcolm H. Bissell ('27-'28) is
retired, living in Calistoga, Calif-
ornis. He underwent back surgery
last fall.

Clyde J. Bollinger ('25-'26, '29-
'30) is Associate Professor of Geo-
graphy at the University of Okla-
homa. He has in press Planetary
Climatology, an Introduction to
Cycles and Forecasting. He is
planning to correlate sun-tide
indices on the University's new
I.B.M. 650.

Adelbert K. Botts (M.A.'31, Ph.D.
*34) is Professor and Head, Depart-
ment of Geography, New Jersey State
Teachers College, Trenton. He is
active in research on New Jersey and
in local planning, and was elected
Mayor of Pennington, N.J., November
5th. Dr. Botts was also elected
First Vice-President of the National
Council for Geographic Education at
St. Louis, late in November.

Phyllis R. Boucher (M.A.'55) is
a teacher in Plymouth, Mass.

J. Herbert Burgy (Ph.D. '30) is
Professor and head of the Geology~
Geography department at Bradley
University. He will teach economic
geography at the University of
Alberta for the summer term, 1958.

Merideth F. Burrill (M.A.'26, Ph.D.
*30) is Director, The Office of Geo-
graphy, U.S. Department of the In-
terior and Executive Secretary, the
Board of Geographic Names. Dr.
Burrill has lectured within the past
year at the University of Illinois
on the applications of geography in
non~academic pursuits, at Dartmouth



Henry L. Buzzard (M.A.'49) is a
cataloger in the Book Section of the
Library of the U.S. Army Map Ser-
vice. He announces the birth of a
son, Pebruary 14, 1957.

Robert G. Buzzard (Ph.D. '25) has
become President Emeritus of Bastern
Illinois State University, and is
now indulging his love of the
teaching of geography at the South-
ern Illinois State University under
Floyd Cunningham.

Norman Carls (Ph.D. '35) is Pro-
fessor of Geography at the Univer-
sity of Pittsburgh, and co-author
(with Marjory D. Howarth) of Our
United States in a World of Nei-
ghbors  (Winston, 1958), a junior
high school text.

Mary C. Caruso (M.A.'51) is a
teacher in the Roslyn, New York
public schools, and earned her Ed.D.
at Teachers College, Columbia, in
March 1957. She plans to publish
her doctoral project, An QOcean
Geography for Children, and is re-
vising with G.T. Renner, Jr., a
high school geography in manuscript
of Dr. G.T. Renner, Sr. Dr. Caruso
traveled in the U.S. and Mexico the
summer of 1957 and plans to travel
in Central Europe in the summer of
1958.

Margaret $. Chew ('36-37, 51-52)
is Associate Professor and Chairman,
Department of Geography, Wisconsin
State College at LaCrosse. She is
currently studying urban service

areas of the LaCrosse Tri-state area.

George S. Corfield (M.A.'31) is
Associate Professor and Chairman,
Department of Geography, Nebraska
Weslayan University. He traveled
in 7 European countries in the
summer of 1957. He was elected a
member of the Executive board of
the National Council for Geographic
Education at St. Louis in November.

Lt. Catherine E. Cox, U.S.N.
(M.A."42) is assistant communica-
tions efficer, U.S. Naval Air Missile
Test Center, Point Mugu, California.
She has traveled in Canada and the
Western United States, and is a
member of the Sierra Club of Calif-
ornia.

Clark N. Crain (Ph.D. (51) is
Chairman of the Department of Geo-
graphy at the University of Denver.
He has traveled in Hawaii, the Phi-
lippines, Taiwan, Okinawa, and Japan,
during the summer of 1957 doing
field research and consulting.work.
He attended the Pacific regional
meeting in Japan of the I.G.U. Dr.
Crain is currently preparing papers
on rock-lines and artificial
terracing.

Harold F. Creveling (Ph.D. '51) is
Professor and Chairman of the newly
independent Department of Geography,
East Stroudsburg State Teachers
College, Pennsylvania. The new
department is expanding its offerings
in systematic geography. Dr.
Creveling traveled through the Mid-
west and Southwest after summer
school in 1957,

Floyd F. Cunningham (M.A. '28,
Ph.D. '30) is chairman of the
Department of Geography, Southern
Illinois University at Carbondale.
He will conduct an around-the-world
geography course this summer.

Richard L. Day (M.A.'50) is
Instructor in Geography, University
of Florida, currently working on
his doctoral dissertation for the
University of Illinois, titled
Freight Traffic Patterns of East
St. Louis, Illinois.

Veva K. Dean (Ph.D. '49) is
Professor of Geography at State
Teachers College at Fitchburg, Mass.
She enjoyed skin-diving and under-
water photography last summer in

Florida.

George F. Deasy (Ph.D.'48) is
Professor of Geography at the Penn-
sylvania State University. He has
published articles on the Pennsyl-
vania Coal Industry in Economic
Geography, (Oct., 1957), and in
Mineral Industries, has a textbook
to be published this year (Lippinc-
ott) and is working on a mineral
atlas of Pennsylivania.

Sigismond deR Djettrich (Ph.D,'31)
is Professor and Chairman of the
Department of Geography at the Univ-
ersity of Florida, and has published
chapters in World Ppolitical Geog-
raphy, 2nd ed. (Pearcy et. al) and
World Geography (Freeman and Morris)
He is currently working on the eco-
nomic geography of the Baxada Flam-
insa in the state of Rio de Janiero
and on the Atlas of Florida. His
daughter Rosemary was married in
September to Pvt. Charles E.
Leedham. For the summer of 1958
he plans to travel, teach, and attend
the A.A.G. meetings in Los Angeles.

John E. Dornbach ('50~'52) is
Cartographer in the Directorate of
Operations of the Aeronautical Chart
and Information Center, Saint Louis.
He teaches geography in evening
courses at Washington University,
St. Louis, and the Alton center of
Southern Illinois University. He
was recently appointed one of the
Air Force members on the committee
for a National Atlas of the United
States.

Sidney E. Ekblaw (Ph.D. '34) is
Professor of Geography and Chairman
of the Geology-Geography department
at the University of Kansas City.
He was Visiting Professor at North-
western University for the 1957
Summer School, and read a paper,
"'Some Aspects of Brazilian Iron
and Steel Industry" before the

National Council for Geographic
Education in November. He has
published, with Dr. Donald Mulherne,
a high school geography text,
Bconomic and Social Geography
(Gregg Division of McGraw-Hill). His
son Keith is a sophomore at
Augustana College.

Francis E. Elliott (Ph.D. '52) is
Professor and Chairman of the De-
partment of Geography at Butler
University, and currently studying
the effects of climate on infrared
radiation. He expects to spend the
summer at Woods Hole Oceanographic
Institution, doing research on the
regional geography of the oceans.

Van H. English (Ph.D. '42) is
Professor of Geography at Dartmouth
College, Hanover, N.H.

Bart J. Epstein (Ph.D. '56) is a
real estate assistant with Strp and
Shop, Inc. He published with
Howard L. Green an article entitled
"Store Location Analysis" in Mar-
keting in Action (National Indus-
trial Conference Board).

Franklin C. Erickson (A.B.'28,
M.A.'30, Ph.D. '35) is Professor
and Chairman, Department of Geogra-
phy, Boston University. He has re-
cently published articles on the
Arctic Slope of Alaska.

Richard B. Erickson and Marcia E.
Davidson('56-'57) were married in
Milford, Massachusetts, on February
2, 1958. Mr. Erickson is with the
planning staff of Cape May County,
New Jersey.

Wilma B. Pairchild (M.A.'37) is
Editor of The Geographical Review
and chairman of the Publications
Committee of the A.A.G. She also
serves on the A.A.G. Council and
Executive Committee nnd the Bellow-
ship Committee of the Society of




Women Geographers. She writes "Everyb-
ody else’s research keeps me busy".

Bradley Fisk, Jr. (M.A.'51) is in-
stilling geography and geology into
high school students at the Park
School in Buffalo, New York. He tra-
veled in the Caribbean during the
summer of 1957, studying water res-
ources on various islands.

Edwin J. Foscue (Ph.D. '31) is Pro-
fessor and Chairman, Department of
Geography, Southern Methodist Univer-
sity. He has published articles on
"The Ports of Texas and Their Hinter-
lands" in Tijdschrift Voor Economische
En Sociale Geografie, January '57, and
"The Industrial Port of Corpus Christi"
in Proceedings of the XVII Interna-

Edna M. Gueffroy (M.A. '27) is
Professor of Geography at Illinois
State Normal University.

J.B. Guernsey (Ph.D. '41) lives
at 9707 Parkwood Drive. Bethesda
14, Md.

Eleanor E. Hanlon (Ph.D. '53) is
Assistant Professor of Geography at
Syracuse University, directed the
first "Watersheds Institute" of its
kind in August, 1957 and plans
another in July, 1958 on "The Region
and the Small Watershed". She plans
to publish the proceedings of the
fisst conference in Spring, 1958.
She also is compiling maps and
writing explanatory texts for the
Atlas of New York State, to be

tional Geographical Congress, 1957.

He also published a British Empire
Bdition of Regional Geography of Anglo-
America. Last summer he and Mrs.
Foscue made a trip around the world.

Otis W. Freeman (Ph.D. '29) is Pro-
fessor of Geography at Indiana (Penn-
sylvania) State Teachers College. He
has published The Resources of Wash-
ington, (Seattle, 1957) and (with John
W. Morris) edited World Geography
(McGraw~Hill, 1958). He plans to
retire in June and live in Seattle.

Mrs. Clement E. Garrity (M.A.'34) is
at home at 31 Chestnut St., Worcester.

Howard L. Green (A.B. '47, M.A. '49)
is manager of Store Research and De-
velopment, Montgomery Ward and Com-
pany in Chicago. In October he was
elected President of the New England-
St. Lawrence Valley Geographical Soc-
iety, which he resigned to move to
the Midwest.

Andreas Grotewold (M.A.'51) is
teaching in the Department of Geo-~
graphy, the University of Missouri.

published in the Fall of 1958.

Andrew D. Hastings, Jr. (!'52-'54)
is physical geographer for the
Arctic and Mountain section at the
Quartermaster Research and Engineer-
ing Center at Natick, and is study-
ing at Clark two days a week. He
read a paper, "Climatic Analogs of
Fort Greely and Fort Churchill"
before the 8th Alaskan Science
conference in the Summer of 1957.
Mr. Hastings is currently working
on a regional study of the South-
east Greenland littoral and editing
research for publication in
Quartermaster technical reports,
including the first known windchill
map of the entire Northerm Hemisphere

George E. Harding ('31) is
Chairman of the Department of Geo~
graphy, Science, and Mathematics
at the California, Pa., State
Teachers College. He plans to
retire in May and travel to Europe
this summer with Mrs. Harding, after
which he expects to be engaged in
tour work. He has recently revised
a text in college geography.

Dorothea Burton Hawley (M.A.'47,
Ph.D. '49) is Air Intelligence
Specialist, U.S.A.F.~ A.F.C.I.N.,
in Washington, D.C.

Harriett Lee Hirst (M.A.'28) is
chairman of the Science Department
at the Brearly School in New York.
Last year she returned from a sa-
bbatical in the deep South, tra-
velling North with the Spring. She
plans to spend the Summer in Europe.

Margery D. Howarth (M.A.'34) is
Supervisory Geography, Engineer
Strategic Intelligence Division,
Army Map Service. With Morman Carls
she is publishing The United States
in a World of Neighbors (Winstom).
She will visit relatives in Bngland
this summer.

George F. Howe (M.A.'24) is Assoc-
iate Professor of Geography, Tea-
chers College of Connecticut at
New Britain. A new full-time geo-
grapher has been recently added to
the staff of his department. In his
spare time, Prof. Howe has been
wielding hammer and saw on his
summer cottage.

George M, Howe (Ph.D. '56) is
research meteorologist for the
Travelers Weather Service at Hartford,
Connecticut. In addition to his
daily forecasting for New England's
weather, he presented a paper,
"Climatic Regions Delimited by
Climatic Criteria" at the “incinnati
meetings of the A.A.G.

Joseph B. Hoyt (Ph.D. '54) is
Associate Professor of the Social
Sciences at the State Teachers
College of Connecticut at New Haven.
He plans publication of an article,
"The Cold Summer of 1816" and is
developing geographical material,
including slides, maps, and printed
matter, on the geography of Conn-~

ecticut for use in the state's
public school system.

Bert Hudgins (Ph.D. '30) is
Professor Emeritus of Geography at
Wayne State University in Detroit.
He is revising his book Michigan:
Geographic Backgrounds (Edwards
Bros., Ann Arbor, Lithoprint). He
plans in the future to travel,
write, and rest.

Gilbert Hunter ('54-55, '56-~57)
is Assistant in Geography at the
Chicago undergraduate division of
the University of Illinois, and
also completing his thesis. Finding
teaching an enjoyable activity, he
may apply for an overseas position.

Harry K. Hutter (M.A.'30) is
Acting Chairman of the Department
of Geography and Geology at The
University of Toledo. He suffered
a heart attack August 1st, and Mrs.
Hutter taught his first semester
classes. Since September, 1956, he
has been PForeign Student advisor
at the University.

R.G. Illingworth is Principal of
the Cabot High School, Cabot, Vermont.

Col. Albert H. Jackman (Ph.D.'53)
is Deputy to the Chief, Research
and Development Office of the
Quartermaster General in Washington,
D.C.

Preston E. James (Ph.D.'23) is
Professor of Geography and Chairman
of the Department at Syracuse
University. He spent 1956-57 as a
Pulbright Exchange Professor at the
University of Edinburgh, and will
be at the University of Washington
for the summer of 1958. He is
editor of the 1959 Yearbook of the
National Council for the Social
Studies, and preparing a ninth grade
geography text for Macmillan. He is



also working with the Glens Falls
School System in an experimental
program for improving the teaching
of the social studies, under the
aegis of the NCSS.

Katherine C. Johnson is a retired
teacher in the New York City school
system.

William F. Kane, Jr., (M.A.'54) is
a City Planner with Technical Plann-
ing Associates in New Haven, Conn.
He was married to Sylvia M. Jambrek
on July 6, 1957.

Channing Rwen Kao ('46) is Assoc-
iate Planner, Baltimore County
Office of Planning, Md. He is curr~
ently studying the importance of the
elements of geography in regional
planning. He was married August
24th, 1957.

Marguerite Plants Keinard (M.A.
'48) is a teacher of Social Studies
in Malvern, Pa. She has recently
travelled in California and the
Northwest, Florida, and the Gaspe
Peninsula. She has been building
a geographic slide collection, with
emphasis on physiography.

FPrank and Marylin Kelland (M.A.'54)
are teaching in the public school
system of St. Louis, Missouri. They
published a joint article on geo~
graphic slide~taking in the Journal
of Geography(April, 1957). Both
plan to enroll at the University of
Wisconsin in September, 1958, in
the doctoral program in geography.

Lois R. Kaller (M.A.'29) is re-
tired, living at 3232 East Fairfax
Rd., Cleveland Heights, Ohio.

Bdward S. Kersch ('54-'56) is in
Hg. Co., U.S. Army South Area at
Fort Meyer, Va. He is also com-
pleting his M.A. thesis, and hopes
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to enroll for Ph.D. work in the fall.

Clarence E. Koeppe, (M.A.'27, Ph.D.
'29) is retired. He will publish,
with George Delong, a college text,
Weather and Climate (McGraw-Hill)
in 1958.

Huey Louis Kostanick (M.A.'42,
Ph.D. '48) is Associate Professor of
Geography at the University of Calif-
ornia, Los Angeles. He has been active
in research and publication, and is
chairman of the Local Arrangements
committee of the A.A.G. convention
August 22-28th. His wife, Celeste
Budd Kostanick (M.A.'41) is Assis-
tant Professor of Geography at
Pierce Junior College, Woodland Hills.
They have a two year old son,
Christopher.

Oliver H. Laine (Ph.D.'53) is
Dean of the Catonsville Community
College in Catonsville, Maryland,
which to organize he resigned in
June, 1957 from the State Teachers
College at Towson. He reports
that geography is one of 15 subjects
offered and that it is one of the
more popular courses.

George Langdon (Ph.D. '52) is
Professor of Geography at the State
Teachers College in West Chester,
Pennsylvania. He is currently Vice
President of the Pennsylvania Coun-
cil of Geography Teachers, and pro-
ducing a filmstrip series on
Pennsylvania geography. His son,
John Ernest, was born on November
21, 1956.

Jim Lee ('40-'41) is directing
research for the Directorate of
Targets, U.S. Air Force. He studied
the landforms of Bermuda by the
bicycle method during a two week
stay there in the Fall. He reminds
us that "You can Kid Kostanick but
you can't Josh Lee".

Minnie E. Lemaire (M.A. '32, Ph.D.
'35) is Associate Professor and
Chairman, Department of Geography,
Mt., Holyoke College in South Hadley,
Mass. She published an article, "A
Sequential Study of Weather and
Climate" in Vol. 56, No. 6 of the
Journal of Geography, 1957,

Urban J. Linehan (M.A. '46, Ph.D.
'55) has published "Tornado Deaths
in the United States", U.S. Weather
Bureau Technical Paper No. 30,
March, 1957.

Dana A. Little (M.A.'51, '55-56)
is planning associate for the Dep-
artment of Economic Development,
Augusta, Maine.

Trevor Lloyd (Ph.D. '40) is Pro-
fessor of Geography, Dartmouth
College and currently President of
the Canadian Associatien of Geog-
raphers. He is continuing his
studies of resource development in
Scandinavia. During a sabbatical
leave from February to September,
1957, Dr. Lloyd did field work,
lectured, and visited schools of
geography in the Atlantic provinces
of Canada, the British Isles,
Scandinavia, and Bastern Europe,
including Praha, Budapest, and other

universities behind the Iron Curtain.

He spent four weeks in the U.S$.S.R.,
visiting Leningrad, Moscow, Kharkov,
Rostov, Stalingrad, Tashkent, and

Alma Ata, and lecturing at University

departments and branches of the
Academy of Sciences.

Richard A. and E. Miriam Lockhart
(M.A.'57) were married September
l4th, 1957. Richard is an urban
planner with I. Candeub and Assoc-
iates of Newark, N.J., and Miriam
is housewifing.

Richard F. Logan (AB'36, M.A. '37)
is Associate Professor of Geography
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at the University of California at
Los Angeles. He spent the academic
year 1956-57 on sabbatical leave
studying the deserts of Southwest
Africa, and is currently writing the
results of the same.

Harriett R. Long (M.A. '41, Ph.D,
*55) is Professor of Geography at
the State Teachers College, Edinboro,
Penmsylvania.

Wallace R. McConnell (Ph.E.'25)
is Professor Emeritus of Geography
at the University of Redlands,
California. 1958 sees the publicat~
ion of revised editions of his Geo-

graphy of American Peoples and Geo-
graphy of World Peoples.

James E. McCormick is Director of
Planning for Antioch, California. He
was married on August 17th, 1957, He
is currently doing research on his
thesis and for the city Master Plan
development.

Shannon McCune (Ph.D.'39) is
Provost of the University of Mass-~
achusetts at Amherst. He was chair-
man of the American delegation to
the regional meetings of the I.G.U.
in Japan in August and September,
1957, and lectured in Japan and
Korea under Department of State
auspices in September.

Neva McDavitt (M.A. *'29) is
Assistant Professor of Geography at
Illinois State Normal University,
Normal, Illinois.

Mrs. Robert McIntosh (B.Ed. '31)
is a housewife, at 403 West Pine
Street, Rome, New York

Wallace E. McIntyre (Ph.D. '51)
is Associate Professor of Geography
at the Illinois State Normal Univ-
ersity at Normal Illinois. He pub-
lished "Canalization of the Moselle"



Frederick S. Merriam (M.A. '46) is
Divisional Manager for Waddell and
Reed, Inc., New York.

James A. Minogue (M.A. '36) is
N.I.S8.Coordinator, Department of the
Army, appointed in June, 1957. When
he can find the time away from four
daughters and naval reserve activi-
ties he enjoys hunting on the Blue
Ridge.

Wojciech Monkiewicz (M.A. '51) is
a geographer for the Army Map Serv-
ice, Brooks Lane, District of
Columboa.

Paul C. Morrison (Ph.D., '42) is
Professor of Geography, Michigan
State University at East Lansing,
Michigan. He reports that Dr.
Dieter Brunnschweiler, former in-
structor at Clark and Zurich, has
joined the staff there as Assistant
Professor. Dr. Morrison has pub-
lished "Notes on the Regional Geo-
graphy of Costa Rica" in Journal
of Geography (Tokyo), Vol. 65,

No. 2, 1956 and "Aspects of the
Urban Geography of Turrialba, Costa
Rica" Ochanomizu University Studies
in Art and Culture, January, 1957,
Tokyo, Japan. He was forced to lay
aside temporarily,his research by
an illness last May.

Richard E. Murphy (Ph.D. '57) is
Assistant Professor of Geography,
The George Washington University,
Washington, D.C. and acting Execu-~
tive Officer of the Department in
the absence of Robert D. Campbell.
Dr. Murphy was co-author of
"Concept of a Logistics System" in
the Naval Research Logistics

Quarterly, June, 1957.

Salvatore J. Natoli (M.A. '57) is
Assistant Professor of Geography at
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Mansfield (Pa.) State Teachers
College, appointed September, 1957.
He is working on languages and
hopes to get his Ph.D. by 1960.

Herman L. Nelson (Ph.D. '54) is
Associate Professor in Earth Science,
Iowa State Teachers College in Cedar
Falls. He has recently completed a
series of six filmstrips, entitled
Iowa: Land and People.

Norton Nichols, Jr. (M.A. '50) is
Assistant to the Superintendant,
Antelope Valley Joint Union High
District, Lancaster, California. In
this position, he deals with state
aid and the building program for
the district. His second child,
Janet Lyn, was born June 10th, 1957.
He is working toward a doctorate in
educational administration at the
University of California at Los
Angeles.

Anne Kennedy O'Brien (M.A, '35)
lives at 123 Monadnock Road, Wor-
cester, Mass.

Bruce C. Ogilvie (M.A. '49, Ph.D.
'56) is an analyst with Larry Smith
and Co., Real Estate Consultants in
Seattle, Washington, where he is
doing research for private uses.

He resigned in 1957 from Chico State
College. Mrs. Ogilvie is now libr-

arian of the Geography Department

of the University of Washington

and working on a graduate degree in

Library Science.

Howard L. Ohman (A.B. 746, M.A.
'48) is a physical geographer for
the Department of the Army at
Quartermaster Research and Bngin-
eering Center, Natick, Mass.

Ralph E. Olson (Ph.D. '46) is
Professor of Geography and Chairman

of the Department at the University
of Oklahoma at Norman. He is also
Vice-President of the University of
Oklahoma Research Imstitute and
geography editor of the Southwestern
Social Science Quarterly.

Leonard O. Packard (M.A. '24) is
Professor Emeritus of Geography,
Massachusetts State Teachers College
at Boston.

Harry C. Parker (M.A. '38) is a
museum specialist in the National
Park Service Museum Laboratory,
Washington, D.C. He has fully re-
covered from a coronary occlusion in
the summer of 1956. He writes that
he would be pleased to see any Clark
people at the Lab, Temporary Buil-
ding "S", Jefferson Drive between
6th and 7th Streets, S.W.

John W. Pawling (M.A. '56) is a
teacher in the Blkins Park Junior
High School in Philadelphia, Pa.

Robert F. Perry, Jr. (Ph.D. *57)
has resigned from Miami University,
Oxford, Ohio, to join the Depart-
ment of Earth Science at the Mass-
achusetts State Teachers College at
Bridgewater, Mass. He continues his
research on New England and on the
Southwest Pacific, and has written
reviews and articles for the Journal
of Geography and the Professional

Geographer.

Rafael Pico (Ph.D. '38) is Sec-~
cetary of the Treasury for the
Commonwealth of Puerto Rico. He
served as senior advisor to the U.S.
Delegation to the 0.A.S. Economic
Conference in Buenos Aires in
August. He has also been President
of the Inter-American Planning
Society since December 1956 and
advisor to the Honduran government
on Public administration since
November, 1957.

Victor E. Pitkin (A.B. '30,

M.A. '31) is Consultant in Citizen-
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ship Bducation for the Connecticut
State Départment of Bducation. He
has published An Adventure in Bdu-
cational Television (Commecticut
State Department of Bducation), an
account of a T.V. series on Asia,
and is working out plans for a
workshop on Junior High Schools.
His son, Donald, is doing graduate
work in animal diseases at the
University of Connecticut.

Elaine Potter ('56~'57) is Ins-
tructor in Geography, Mount Holyoke
College, South Hadley, Mass. She
is currently finishing her thesis.

Etha M. Pruser (M.A. '54) is a
geography teacher in Butler, New
Jersey.

Louis O. Quam (Ph.D. '38) is head
of the Geography Branch of the Office
of Naval Research. 1In the course of
his work during 1957 he travelled to
San Diego and Denver, to the A.A.G.
meetings at Cincinnati, to the Gulf
coasts of Louisiana and Florida,
to Arctic military bases, to Madison,
Wisconsin and to Bangkok, Thailand,
for the Pacific Science Congress.

He also contributed the article on
geography for the Book of The Year
of the Encylcopedia Britannica.

Capt. L.E. Randall (M.A. '50 and
Clara R. Randall ('48-*50). Capt.
Randall is Assistant Professor of
Air Science at Colby College,
Waterville, Maine.

Richard R. Randall (Ph.D. '55) is
an analyst in Washington, D.C. His
article "The Political Geography of
the Klagenfurt Basin' was published
in the Geographical Review, in 1957.

When moving please send us your
old and new addresses.



Walter W. Ristow (Ph.D. '37) is
Assistant Chief of the Map Division
of the Library of Congress. He has
published an article "Journalistic
Cartography" in Surveying and Map-
ping, Oct-Dec. 1957, and has a chap~

ter in Global Geography (Crowell,
1957).

Bdward Risely (A.B. '46) is in
Alexandria, Va., with the U.S. Air
Force.

M. Catherine Roberts (M.A. '31,
Ph.D. '38) is retired, living at
104 Leroy Street, Potsdam, New York.

Ina Cullom Robertson (M.A. *25)
is Head of the Department of Geo-
graphy at the State Teachers College
in Valley City, North Dakota, and
President of the National Council
for Geographic Bducation. Last
summer she conducted a field trip
in Southwestern United States and
Cuba.

Mary Alice Roper (M.A. '44) is a
teacher at the Cove-Montserrat
School, Beverly, Mass.

John Kerr Roge ('31-'32) is
Senior Specialist in Natural Res-
ources and Conservation, Legis-
lative Reference Service, Library of
Congress and also engaging in pri-
vate law practise. He has pub-
lished A Survey of National Policies
on Federal Land Ownership (Senate
Document #56, 85th Congress, PFirst
Session).

Carl W. Ross (Summers '39-41) is
a geographer with the Quartermaster
Research and Engineering Center,
Natick Mass. He enjoyed a motor
trip to the Black Hills, South
Dakota, in the summer of 1957.

Robert W. Rucker (M.A, '28) is
Associate Professor of Geography at
Massachusetts State Teachers College,
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Bridgewater, Massachusetts.

Bdward D. Russell (M.A. '22) is
a member of the State Teachers
College community at Framingham,
Massachusetts.

Frederick S. Sanford (*48-50) is
a production planner for Sikorsky
Aircraft, Stratford, Connecticut.
His son, Gordon, was born June 20,
1953.

Peter T. Sardo (M.A. '52) is
teaching in the Allentown, Pa.,
School District. During the summer
of 1957 he served as Assistant Pro=-
fessor of Geography at Clinch
Valley College of the University of
Virginia.

Anthony Sas (Ph.D. *57) is
Assistant Professor of Geography at
the University of Maryland. He is
continuing his researches on Dutch
migration in Canada. He announces
the birth of a son, Nicholas Martin,
March 14, 1958,

Gerald W. Schultz ('53-54, 56~
57) has returned from a year of
research on The Urban Places of
Turkey under a grant from the
National Research Council. He is
presently working up the results of
his research into a report for the
Council and working on his disser-
tation.

Joseph R. Schwendeman (M.A. '27,
Ph.D. '41) is Professor and Head of
the Department of Geography at the
University of Kentucky, Lexington,
where his second son has recently
taken his M.A. in geography. Dr.
Schwendeman is responsible for pub=
lishing that invaluable handbook,
the Directory of College Geography
in the United States each April. He
has also published a text, Eentucky
Geography (Harlow), and conducts

summer field study each year in Mexico.

Marjorie Shank (M.A. '23) is Assoc-
iate Professor of Geography at Sou-
thern Illinois University at Carbon-
dale.

Dr. Homer L. Shantz, Staff Mem-
ber from 1922 to 1926, resides at
454 Paseo del Descanso, Santa Bar-
bara, California. Continuing a long
research interest in Africa, Dr.
Shantz worked in that continent
from August, 1956 to April, 1957
under the auspices of the University
of Arizona Department of Botany and
the Geography Branch, Office of
Naval Research. His study will in-
clude a photographic comparison of
vegetation in 1956-57 with that of
1919-~20. Mrs. Shantz died in August
of 1954,

Barl B. Shaw (Ph.D. '33) is Pro-
fessor of Geography at the State
Teachers College in Worsester,

Mass. He continyes his research in
economic and human geography, and
plans to travel in the summer of
1958 as he did in the summer of 1957.

James A. Shea (Ph.D. '52) is
Associate Professor of Geography at
the University of EKentucky. He has
returned from a year in Antartica
where he was scientific leader of
the Cape Hallet I.G.Y.Base.

Julia M. Shipman (M.A, '23, Ph.D.
*28) is retired, but active as Pre-
sident of the local public library
board and cataloguing the Russell
Vermontiana collection. She also
is doing research in local flora,
and with others has located most of
the ferns believed native to Vermont.

Paul A. Siple (Ph.D. '39) served
as civilian leader for the Amundsen-
Scott I.G.Y. base at the South Pole.
He has returned to the Office of the
Chief of Research and Development,
Department of the Army, and has since
been lecturing and receiving many
awards and honors.
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Helen L. Smith (*48-49) is Assoc-~
iate Professor of Geography at
Wheaton College, Wheaton, Illinois.

Robert W. Spayne ('55-56) is
Instructor of Geography, Massachusetts
State Teachers College at Boston.

In his three man department, all are
Clark men.

Raymond B. Specht (M.A. '47) is
Associate Professor of Geography at
Wisconsin State College at Stevens
Point. Last year he was on leave of
absence to work toward the doctorate
at Northwestern and plans to continue
there this summer session. He has
completed studies on the changing
structure of a village on the Chicago
urbanized fringe, "A Guide for the
Puture of Worth" and one on the
taconite industry in the Lake Super-
ior District. The latter study is
to appear as an article co-authored
with Clyde F. Kohn of Northwestern.

Karl Stacey (Ph.D. *55) is Assoc=-
iate Professor of Geography at
Kansas State College, Manhattan,
Kansas. He has returned from a year
of Pulbright lecturing in Japan,
visiting all Japanese isladds during
his stay.

Myron Starbird ('54 and summers)
is teaching geography at the Far-
mington, Maine State Teachers Coll-
ege. He reports the birth of a son,
January 29, 1957.

Mrs. Hazel L. Stickney (M.A, '48)
is Assistant Professor of Geography
at the State Teachers College, Liv-
ingston, Alabama. Three children,
Robert J1., Walter and Hazel Jr.,
also keep her busy.

Robert G. Stone ('31-32) is
Chief, Technical Information and
Publications Division, Headquarters
of the Air Weather Service, United
States Air Force. He has written a
Compendium on Cirrus and Cirrus




Forecasting, Air Weather Service,
1957.

Alfred R. Sumner (Ph.D. '49) is
Associate Professor of Geography at
the San Prancisco State College. In
the summer of 1957 he conducted a
Round~the=-World trip via Australia,
New Zealand, and Africa and this
fall led an aerial tour of Calif-
ornia for college students. He plans
a tour of northern:'South America in
the Summer of 1958.

John L. Taylor (M.A. '40, Ph.D.
*53) is consultant on Territorial
Affairs to the U.S. House of Rep-
resentatives Committee on Interior
and Insular Affairs. During 1957 he
traveled in the course of congressio=-
nal hearings to the Virgin Islands,
Puerto Rico, and Indian reservations
in five states. Naval reserve duty
took him to Florida, Cuba, and on
the U.S.S. Saratoga which visited
Scotland, Bngland, Ireland, and
France and participated in N.A.T.O.
maneuvers. He atBounces a second son
and fifth child, James Walter, born
October 12th, 1957.

R. Paul Terrell (Ph.D. '49) is
Professor of Geography and Head of
the Department of Geography and
Geology at Western State College,
Bowling Green, Kentucky. In September
a new half-time staff member was
added to the three composing the
department. Dr. Terrell has in pre-
paration a geography of Kentucky.

Ray W. Tobey (M.A. '53) is retired,
living at Pine Cone Farm in Fairfield
Maine, and doing some of the things
he always wanted to do, and hever hdd
time for, when he was teaching.

Grady O. Tucker, Jr. (Ph.D. '57)
is now employed by Economic Develop~
ment Associates, Planning Consultants
in the Boston area. He recently left
a position with the Massachusetts
Department of Commerce as Assistant
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Planning Engineer.

Mazie 0. Tyson (Summers '43% 47)
is Associate Professor of Geography
at Tennessee A. and I. State College,
Nashville. She has taught under a
Ford Foundation-Hampton Institute
program for teacher improvement in
the Virgin Islands. She is pre-
sently reading German to qualify for
candidacy for the doctorate at
Syracuse University.

James B. Vance, Jr. (Ph.D. *'52)
and Jean Laing Vance (Ph.D. '58) have
moved to the Department of Geography
at the University of Nebraska. Dr.
Vance plans to teach this summer at
the University of California at
Berkeley.

Eugeme Van Cleef (Ph.D, '26) is
Professor Emeritus of Geography at
The Ohio State University, having
retired in June, 1957. He was re-
cently elected an honorary member
of the Bxport-Import Club of Col-
umbus, Dr. Van Cleef continues to
keep busy with a miscellany of
writing, proof-reading and editing.

Willaim Van Royen (Ph.D.) is
Professor and Head of the Department
of Geography at the University of
Maryland. Last summer was spent in
Burope, visiting colleagues in
Scotland, England, Belgium, and
The Netherlands. Dr. Van Royen also
made an auto trip through the South
of France, studying prehistoric
sites in the Dordogne, landforms in
the Pyrenees and those in the
Cevennes and Causses regions. He
continues his research for the Atlas
of World Resources, Vol. 3, and
hopes to begin work on a new book.

Paul P, Vouras (M.A. '51) is
Assistant Professor of Geography
at the State Teachers College at
Paterson, New Jersey.

Lillian H., Wallace (M.A. '41) is

Associate Professor of Geography
at the State Teachers College in
Westfield, Massachusetts. Last
sumner she traveled to the West
Coast.

Miles W. Weaver (M,A., *51) is
Redevelopment Director, the Slum
Clearance and Redevelopment Auth-
ority, Portland, Maine. He accoun~
ces the birth of a second child,
Blizabeth, October 24, 1957.

Seymour West (M,A. '41) is an
adminigstrator for the United
States Government in the District
of Columbia.

Katheryne Thomas Whittemore
(M,A. '25, Ph.D. '36) is Pro-
fessor of Geography and Director
of the Division of Arts and Sciences
of the College for Teachers at
Buffalo, New York. The Division of
Arts and Sciences, including eight
departments, is a new division in
the college organization. Dr.
Whittemore spent 1956-57 on sabba=
tical leave, completing a new fifth
grade text, The United States and
Canada (Ginn, 1957) and making a
trip tb the Belgian Congo.

Bernt Lloyd Wills ('42-43) is
Professor and Head, Department of
Geography, the University of North
Dakota at Grand Forks.

Lewis J. Winter ('52-54) is
Principal Planner, the Rhode Island
Development Council. He announces
the birth of a daughter, Cheryl Ann,
March 29, 1957.

A. Joseph Wraight (Ph.D. *51) is
Geographer, United States Coast and
Geodetic Survey. He is the author of
The U.S. Coast and Geodetic Survey,
150 Years of History (Gov't Printing
Office, 1957) and Urbiculture,
Preview and Prospect (Univ. Press,
1957) . He is currently doing work on
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city surveys in conjunction with a
project of the National Institute
of Urbiculture.

Marion I. Wright (M.A. *46) is
Associate Professor of Geography,
Rhode Island College od Education
in Providence. Last year she was on
leave to attend Syracuse University,
and has a dissertation under way on
some aspects of the rural-urban
fringe in the Providence Metropo-
litan area. She looks forward also
to moving to a new campus in the Fall.

ALUMNI ACTIVITIES  INTERNATIONAL

Hans H. Boesch ('34-35) is Profess-
or and Chairman of the Department of
Geography at the University of Zurich
and Secretary~Treasurer of the Inter-
national Geographical Union. Dr. Boesch
has recently published a book, U.S.A. -
Die Brschliessung eines Kontinentes
(Bern, Kummerly und Frey) and "Karte
der Weltwirtschaft" (Bern, K. und F.),
with the text appearing in Geographica
Helvetica, No. 4, 1957.

Roger J.B. Brown ('56-57) is curren-
tly a research student at the Scott
Polar Research Institute in Cambridge,
England and trying to write his
dissertation for Clark. He plans to
return to the National Research Council
in Ottawas in September. He has pub-
lished "Breakup on the Mackenzie
River,.1954" in the Journal of
Glaciology, October, 1957.

Terry Burke ('54-55) is Bducation
Officer, Royal Air Force, at Ballykelly,
Northern Ireland. He is also working
on his dissertation for the University
of Birmingham.

Robert D. Campbell (Ph.D. *49)
is on leave from his duties as Pro-
fessor of Geography at The George
Washington University for a year as
Fulbright Lecturer in Geography at



the University of Peshawar in Pakis-
tan. He has written three sections
of the Pinal Report, Historical
Records Project (September, 1957)
published by the School of Engin-
eering at George Washington Univer~
sity, and an article, “Concept of a
Logistics System", with F.D. Dorey
and Richard E. Murphy in the Naval
Research Logistics Quarterly, June,
1957.

George B. Cressey (Ph.D. '31) is
on leave from his duties as Maxwell
Professor of Geography at Syracuse
University to teach and do research
on Southwest Asia at the University
of Beirut under a Smith-Mundt Act
appointment. Dr. Cressey is working
toward the completion of a book on
Southwest Asia and some journal
studies. He has recently published
"Water in the Desert” in the Annals,
"Quanats, Karez, and Foggara' in
the_Geographical Review, and "Regime
of the Shatt-al-Arab" in the Middle

Bast Journal.

Robert A, Davis ('50, '51-52) is
Geography Master at the Hillfield
School, Hamilton, Ont. He is presen-
tly active in completing his disser-
tation.

J. Keith Praser ('55-36) is Head,
Northern Canada Research Section,
Geographical Branch, Department of
Mines and Technical Surveys, Ottawa.
He has written several articles
within the past year, "Freeze-~Thaw
Frequencies and Mechanical Weather-
ing in Canada", "Tracing Ross Across
Boothia", and "Notes on the Gla-
ciation of King William Island and
Adelaide Peninsula, Northwest
Territories'". Mr, Fraser plans field
travel this summer in the western
Arctic.

M. Hassan Ganji (Ph.D. '54) is
Assistant Professor of Geography at
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Teheran University and Director
General of the Iranian Meteoro-
logical Department, He has prepared
3,000 entries for the Persian
Encyclopedia, revised several ele-
mentary school texts and prepared an
elementary textbook for the schools
of Iran, He is active in research
in climate in connection with the
1958 UNBSCO Arid Zone Symposium in
Iran, and attended the World Meteo-
rological Organization Meetings in
New Delhi in January.

Alan Harris ('31-52) is Lecturer
in Geography at the University of
Hull, Yorkshire, He spent part of
the last summer in Germany with
Wilhelm Matzat gathering informa-
tion for a piece of joint work on
the Aachen coalfields. He continues
his work on an agricultural geogra-
phy of the East Riding, 1689-1866.

Esther Kinch Hunter (M.A. '40)
is spending a year in the Nether-~
lands while her husband does basic
research at the Phillips Labora-
tories in Bindhoven. The family is
seeing as much of Burope as possible
and spent the Christmas holidays
sightseeing in Italy.

M. Halim Khan (Ph.D. '58) is
Lecturer in the Department of Edu-
cation at the Muslim University,
Aligarh, India. He has published
the articles, "Reorganization of
the States of India" in the Aligarh
University Magazine, "Geography
through Field Camp" in the Geogra-
pher Aligarh, and is currently
working on problems in connection
with the international boundaries
of India.

Mrs. Mildred Kohomban Wickrema
(M.A, '56) is a teacher in the
Government Secondary School in
Singapore, and is currently doing
research on the Economic Development

of Ceylon.

Mrs. Irene J. Marsingill-Thomas
(*26~27) has been active in local
govermment work in Northwood, Eng-~
land since 1948, and is currently
a Justice of the Peace.

Maria Beatriz Maso (%3-55) is
Professor of Economic Geography in
the Faculty of Economics, Villanova
University, Habana, Cuba and Tech~
nical Secretary, the Symposium of
Natural Resources of Cuba. In the
summer of 1957 she studied at the
University of Colorado, taking
courses in physical geology and
minerals and rocks.

Willi Matzat (?51-52) reports a
new address, PFrankfurt am Main,
Germany, Martin Luther Strasse 32.

Per Olaf Nordell ('55-56) is
assistant at the Geographical In-
stitute of the University of
Uppsala. He spent last summer in the
Scandinavian Arctic, investigating
the course of deglaciation in the
Sarek=-Sulitema district.

Dr. Angelika Sievers (M.A. '36) is
Professor of Geography at the State
Teachers College (Paedagogisch Hoch-
schule) in Vechta, Oldenburg, Ger-
many. She will continue her research
work from July to December, 1958 in
Ceylon and South India, particularly
the anthropogeographical problems
of Ceylon.

Victor W, Sim (M.A. '57) is on
leave from the Department of Mines
and Technical Surveys to attend
McGill University for Ph.D. res-
idence. In the summer of 1957 he
was on the Melvill Peninsula, North-
west Territories, carrying out a
regional study of the physical geo-
graphy of the area. In the summer
of 1958 Vic will return to the
eastern Arctic to extend his pre-
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vious studies.

Wouter Van De Bunt (*'51-52) is
Planning Economist witli KLM Royal
Dutch Airlines in The Hague. He
anpounces the birth of his first
child, Dirk Wouter, 8lbs., on June
30, 1957. He paid a short visit
to the Clark campus in October and
also entertained Dr. and Mrs. Van
on their way to Zurich that some
month at home.

When moving please send us
your old and new addresses.



WEDDING BELLS

Dr. Van Valkenburg and the Clark University
Geographical Society take great pleasure in
announcing the marriage of Mr. Guy H. Burn-
ham, Cartographer of the Graduate School of
Geography, and Miss Martha E, Ploetz of
Worcester. The double-ring ceremony was
performed on Priday, April 18th at Mr.
Burnhams' home by the Rev. Joseph W. Beach.
The couple are receiving the best wishes
of their many friends at 19 Woodman Rd.,
Worcester, Mass.

Personal News

Congratulations to Mr. and Mrs. Robert
B. Lingner on the birth of their second
son, Richard Barle, om April 17. Bob is
instructing in geology as well as taking
graduate courses.

Best wishes to Woodford Garrigus (M.A,
1955) and Donna M. logue, A.B. 1957 upon
their March wedding. Woddy is putting the
finishing touches on his dissertation,
and will receive his doctorate in June.

The stork will call upon another of
Dr. Van's secretaries, Blizabeth (Dodd)
Alcorn. The anticipated day is at the
end of May.

Mary (Moore) O'Malley is once again
working as Dr. Van's secretary. She is
back permanently. Mary is the mother
of two lovely daughters Susan and Mary.

Patricia R. Sinnott will be married
to Clifford J. Murphy (no relation to
Dr. Murphy) May 31, at St. Peters
Church. Best wishes to them both.

Congratulations to the Bditor for
bringing the MONADNOCK through the
year without any outstanding debts.

"The very best kind of education is
obtained from doing things oneself,
under competant direction and good
guidance',

Charles W. Eliot
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